

Upton Snodsbury Parish Council
Held at Upton Snodsbury Village Hall at 7.30 pm on 23rd October 2012

Present: Parish Councillors Catherine Milner (Chair), Steve Share (Vice Chair), Terry Eagle, Celia Young, Jim Round, Mick Gillick and Paul Seymour. 

In attendance: Katherine Saunders (Clerk), Councillor Rob Adams, Councillor Linda Robinson and 10 members of the public.
Agenda

12/63

Apologies: None
12/64 
Declaration of Interest by Councillors: Councillor Celia Young re item 12/76 Application for Discretionary Rural Rate Relief – Post Office.
12/65 
Minutes:  

a. The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July 2012 were approved except by Councillor Steve Share who did not attend the meeting. 
b. The minutes of the extraordinary meeting held on 11th September 2012 were approved.
12/66

Matters arising from the above minutes:
a. Drainage works on the B4082 
There is still water leaking out of the road which needs investigating. Councillor Catherine Milner to action.

b. Grass banking separating College Road and Pershore Road 
Councillor Terry Eagle stated that it had been cut by the lengthsman who took the rubbish away. 
Events:  There were no announcements of future events. 
12/67
Co-option of two new Councillors: 

Appointments were accepted by secret ballot for two Casual vacancies previously advertised:
· Councillor Mick Gillick
· Councillor Paul Seymour

Both signed The Declaration of Acceptance of Office/undertaking forms, given Register of Members’ Interests forms to complete and took their place in order to participate in the remainder of the meeting.
12/68  
Linda Robinson District Councillor and Rob Adams County Councillor reports:

County Councillor Rob Adams:

· Bad weather emergency number has been issued to Parish Clerks
· CSO Ben Allchurch took onboard the need to attend Parish Council meetings
· School funding – Worcestershire County Council has invited Cabinet Members to visit schools in Worcestershire 
District Councillor Linda Robinson

· 24th October Localism Event

· 21st November SWDP and Changes to Council tax Event
· SWDP delayed by 2 weeks to 10th December 

· Police station in Pershore is now closed, The public need to contact police via the Civic Centre desk and new telephone line number  101

· Brown Garden Waste Bins applications extended

12/69
Crime Report: Report from CSO Ben Allchurch and Councillor Terry Eagle:


CSO Ben Allchurch sent his apologies.  Crimes since 1st August:
· 1 theft of motor vehicle

· Theft of lead off the church

· Winter is when we see a rise in burglaries and oil thefts. Pass on the word about keeping the odd light on or getting a timer to plug a lamp into to give the effect that someone is home.

Councillor Terry Eagle stated that there was a shortage of people on the main road for the neighbourhood watch.

12/70

Progress reports from Parish Activities: 
a. Grass Cutting – Report from Councillor Celia Young:
During this financial year, Greenaways have been our grass contractors.  The agreed number of cuts allocated for the year was 10, at a cost of £90 plus VAT per cut.  The price had been reduced because the cuts now take  place when the village park is cut.  Greenaways are currently the grass contractor for USPRA.

With our ever changing climate, the cutting season this year has proved difficult.  The season appears to have been extended from the usual April - September to March – October so the number of cuts was clearly not sufficient.  A more flexible approach may be needed for next year to improve this situation.  Two more cuts have been approved for this financial year.

Tenders will be sent out to local Grass Cutting Contractors for next financial year.  

During this year, the Parish Council decided to trial a project to try and promote bees & butterflies in the village.  Other areas of the village (the park, school & churchyard) are running similar projects.  Working with WCC Highways, two areas have been identified in the village so far and hopefully during the next couple of years, we will see if a different grass cutting system will be successful in encouraging beneficial wild flowers.  Areas of long grass will provide a natural habitat for wildlife however these areas can appear to be “unkempt” or untidy at certain times of the year, but when they are in flower they are beautiful.  These areas will not be cut except twice a year (early spring & late autumn) when they will be strimmed. 

Please note that any trees and side vegetation along a public path, including hedges, is the responsibility of the landowner to trim and cut back sufficient to allow use of the full width of the public right of way.  If you are aware of a path that is obstructed, please notify the Clerk.

b. Hedge Cutting/lengthsman – Report from Councillor Terry Eagle 
It was agreed that Councillor Terry Eagle to instruct the lengthsman to cut the hedge between College Road and Pershore Road and to email R Fullee to request that it is paid for by Highways.   
c. Footpaths – Report from David Matthews:
Work has continued since the last Parish Council meeting to improve our Parish paths.

A new kissing gate (Radar approved) has been installed on the Millenium Way at the bottom of Red Lion meadow to replace the old and dilapidated stile.

Further clearance has been carried out on Foomers Way and a large amount of brush disposed of. Other paths have been maintained.

We shall be replacing two pedestrian gates on the Sheep Walk Bridleway with Bridle Way Gates to make the whole path (in our Parish) and rider friendly in the near future.

Waymark  posts are to be installed.

We have more work planned on Foomers Way before the winter sets in and plan to ‘chip’ all into the path to help eliminate large muddy patches.

We hope that the Parish will continue to support us in our work and are grateful for their continuing support. 

d. Website: Report from Stewart Logan:

Current Status.

Site currently hosted on free service called Moonfruit. This is a site that can be edited online by anyone with the username/password. I suggest I retain the webmaster role (if that’s ok with everyone) and the content is edited directly by a small panel of 2 or 3 from the parish council. This way I can manage any technical problems/queries and parish councillors can put content on the site. This site is www.uptonsnodsbury.org.uk this name was bought by myself about 8 months ago for £10 and I am willing to keep paying for it yearly or 2 yearly.

Old host (JustHost) is still paid for until February 2013 but we do not have any control over the name www.uptonsnodsbury.org which is the main reason for moving away from it. The PC should make sure this is not going to renew (name or host) (it’s in Steve's name still)

The suggestion by Katherine to just use the Worcestershire Hub site is ok but it is a very limiting area to use. You guys would need to look at it and see if it would meet your needs. I already update this site with info regarding meetings/councillors etc and have done so since starting the web site admin. it intact holds the documents because moon fruit doesn't allow hosting of word or pdf documents.

The current email address of clerk@uptonsnodsbury.org will disappear with just host as it is ties to that domain name. Moonfruit do not supply email addresses and so I have suggested to Katherine to sign up to a hotmail or gmail or yahoo mail type system using something like uptonsnodsburyclerk@gmail.com or similar (have to choose provider and a name that’s available). This has been made all the more urgent as the old clerk email address has been hijacked by spammers and is being used as the reply-to address hence Katherine is getting about 10 emails every minute. I have managed to filter out most of them but the provider may take exception to relaying that many emails and close the address down anyway. I suggest she actions this week.

It was agreed that Councillor Steve Share would obtain the new website and official email address with involvement from Councillors Celia Young and Paul Seymour.

e. SDWP working party

Councillors Catherine Milner and Celia Young meet with Becky Burridge from Wychavon DC and Wayne Lloyd from Lloyds Homes Ltd and his agent regarding the garage site.  Wayne expressed some interest in applications for houses on the site which could be a deliverable option.

f.   Worcestershire Code of Conduct

· No Change at central government level

· The District Council plan to update their website with Parish Councillors details in late November and December.
· Support from Peter Luff

· It was agreed by 5 for and 1 against that Councillor Catherine Milner will continue to pursue it.   
g. Improvements to facilities on the amenities area on the furlongs working party
· Councillor Terry Eagle reported that the hole on the carpark had been filled in with chippings.

· New Housing Assosication designated signs have been issued
· The cost to tarmac the carpark by the Highways department is £7 per sq metre amounting to £4300 in total

· The height barrier is at an awkward angle and therefore it puts off parents using the carpark.

h. Log roll and flower boarder edging
· Councillor Terry Eagle reported that he has purchased 3 log rolls to edge the flower borders.  It was agreed to instruct the Lengthsman to measure the flower beds and lay log roll and purchase more if required. 

12/71

Finance:

a. Report from RFO

· Financial reports were issued to the Councillors – see attached.

· Cash at the bank is £4381.37 which includes a receipt of the second half of the precept of £1500.  There are payments requiring approval totalling £219.59 as per the list in appendix 2 leaving us with cash available of £4161.78.

· An invoice was sent to Worcestershire CC Lydiate-Ash in order to claim £350 contribution towards the grass cutting.

· A VAT claim has been prepared for £315.34.  

· A letter was received letter from Clement Keys stating that an unqualified audit opinion has been given. Notice of Conclusion of Audit was posted to allow inspection of accounts but there were no enquiries.

· A letter was received from the Audit Commission stating that Grant Thornton UK LLP has been appointed as external auditor for 5 years from 2012/13.  No fee will be payable if income/expenditure is below £10,000. 

· A meeting is required to work out budgets and forecasts calculations for the next 2 financial years to determine the future Parish finance needs and to set the precept.  Recommendations were given that in order for the figures to be more realistic that an input from Councillors and Volunteers would be required before the meeting.

· Changes in the Precept event on 21st November by Wychavon.  Councillor Catherine Milner and RFO to attend.

b.  It was agreed that Councillors Jim Round and Mick Gillick would join the finance working party and become the new cheque signatories.  Councillor Celia Young has stepped down from the finance working party.
c. The list of payments made since the last meeting in Appendix 1 were noted.

d. Items in Appendix 2 were noted and approved for payment.  The RFO stated that not all of the receipts were provided by Councillor Terry Eagles for his expenses.  A reminder was issued to Councillors that receipts should be provided when claiming expenses.
e. To consider budget and payment for flowers for Barbara Larner for volunteer services – Approved, Proposed by Councillor Terry Eagles, Seconded by Councillor Celia Young.
12/72

Areas of responsibility:

a. It was agreed that Councillors Celia Young and Terry Eagle to organise a meeting to discuss village maintenance and setting up a working party to cover lengthsman, grass cutting, highways, footpaths, verges, drains and ditches, trees and property.
b. Reaffirmed Co-ordinators:
Village Hall



Councillor Catherine Milner

Forge Trust



Councillors Steve Share and Celia Young

Neighbourhood Watch

Councillor Terry Eagle
Youth Matters


Councillor Paul Seymour

Bus Services


Councillor Celia Young

Litter Pick



Councillor Mick Gillick

12/73
Handrail on the slope between Pershore Road and College Road:  Report on repairs carried out and consider replacing handrail along entire slope following request from Parishioner.

Councillor Terry Eagle stated that an additional 20 feet needed at a cost of £50 for wood and brackets.  It was agreed that the lengthsman would carry out the work.


12/74
Parking in Church Lane/Dog mess: Consider actions from the Parish Council following request from Parishioner.
There was reports of dog mess from all around the village.  It was agreed to take the following actions:

· Issue a newsletter to residents Councillor Steve Share to Action
· Put signs up – David Matthew’s has access to signs previously used and Councillor Mick Gillick to look at wording on the notices.
· Telephone to complain and seek advised from Wychavon Park and Regulator Services 

It was agreed to take action regarding the parking issues as follows:
12/75

Parish Grit Bins: Discuss and consider Parish requirements over the winter period. 
It was stated by Councillor Terry Eagle that there are 3 grits bins in the Parish.  The Furlong; Cutts Pool and Bants

It was agreed by Councillor Terry Eagle to check the bin levels and request refill if required at a costs of £80 per bin. 

12/76
Application for Discretionary Rural Rate Relief – Post Office: 
Councillor Celia Young Left the room.
It was agreed to adopt Option a:

The business is of benefit to the local community and it is reasonable for the parish to support it financially.  The Parish Council contribution will be £64.41

12/77
Village School, proposed minimum funding guarantee changes: Report from Councillor Jim Round.
· Councillor Jim Round stated that he attended the last School finance meeting as a Governor and was informed that a new formula to calculate the school funding was being proposed effective from 2013. 

· BBC Midlands Today were at the Upton Snodsbury First School to film  a typical school who maybe affected by the cuts.

· Councillor Jim Round agreed to keep the Parish Council informed of any future developments.

12/78  
A422 Speeding Issues: Report from Councillor Celia Young and Councillor Jim Round.
Councillors Celia Young and Jim Round metwith Highways and West Mercia Police with regards to the speeding issue on the A422.

In order for the police to carry out a speed enforcement programme on the main road, they have to be sure that all engineering works have been evaluated and where necessary implemented.  Then they will do another data collection exercise and analysis.  If this shows there is still a speeding problem, then they will carry out the enforcement programme over a period of 6 to 8 months.

The meeting was positive and constructive and below is a summary of points.

1.  White lines are very faint and need re-painting.  Highways will see if any resurfacing works have been scheduled in and if not will re-paint for us.  We asked if double white lines could be placed along the straight section, unfortunately due to certain regulations, this is not possible.

2.  Highways suggested putting prominent gateways at the entrance of the village installed next to village name and speed limit sign near the start of housing.  Examples that are being used elsewhere have shown to help make drivers more aware of entering a built up area and reduce speed.  Large wooden planters in front of white gates placed near the kerb along with speed signs and village name signs make a strong statement. If our highway is wide enough to take this, then this option needs to be explored further.  Highways will assess this option and let us know.  We need to look at where these "village entrances" could be placed by consulting with residents.

3.  To look at "breaking" the straight road problem and stop cars over-taking.  This could be done by installing "build outs" if the carriageway is wide enough to take them.  Alternatively, if Woodview Garage development goes ahead, working with Wychavon Planning Dept BEFORE an application is submitted and approved, to agree a planning condition that would ensure the developer puts in place a suitable system that Highways would suggest.

4.  Since the speed signage has been upgraded, Roy Fullee has suggested to our Lengthsman that he places the VDS in more appropriate positions.  This has not been done and we need to ensure that we maximise the use of this equipment.  It should be placed along the main road more often but varying it's position and direction within the 30 mile an hour zone.  As the collected data shows, we have a serious problem of speeding so it was suggested that we have our own exclusive VDS and that it is used all the time in Upton Snodsbury.   Currently we share our VDS with another village. 

5.  There will be costs associated with the engineering improvements and the Parish Council will have to contribute. Funding needs to be explored and one possible idea so far is the New Homes Bonus money.



12/79
Correspondence for information: The items in appendix 3 were noted.
12/80          
Things to consider for next meeting: 
· Stella’s 100th birthday

12/81        
Date of next meeting: To confirm the date of the next meeting scheduled for 8th January 2012.   

The Chair Invited questions from the public:
· Mr Russell stated that the drainage work in Pershore Road wasn’t completed as water was still leaking out and expressed concerns that it could be dangerous.   Councillor Adams said there were lots of complaints and that pressure needs to be put on Severn Trent as it is their leak.  He would formally write to David Lavender to request a meeting between Highways and Severn Trent. 
· It was noted that a fallen tree along the hedge by the telephone box opposite the garage on the main road needed to be removed.  It was thought that Mr Cooper would be responsible as it wasn’t on public land and the Parish Council would look into it.
Appendix 1 – Payments made

	
	
	

	
	
	









       Exc. VAT
   VAT
      Total








    £
     £
        £

	3-Jul-12
	Payments b/fwd from last meeting
	2058.86
	169.26
	2228.12

	3-Jul-12
	Greenaways
	90.00
	18.00
	108.00

	3-Jul-12
	Allen Farnsworth
	223.50
	
	223.50

	3-Jul-12
	Worcestershire CALC
	40.40
	2.08
	42.48

	6-Jul-12
	Upton Snodsbury Village Hall
	27.50
	
	27.50

	3-Aug-12
	Allen Farnsworth
	148.50
	
	148.50

	20-Aug-12
	Greenaways
	180.00
	36.00
	216.00

	3-Sep-12
	Allen Farnsworth
	148.50
	
	148.50

	30-Sep-12
	Clement Keys
	120.00
	24.00
	144.00

	30-Sep-12
	Greenaways
	150.00
	30.00
	180.00

	
	
	
	
	

	Total Payments to date for the year ending 31st March 2012
	3187.26
	279.34
	3466.60


Appendix 2 – Invoices and expenses for payment









Exc. VAT

VAT
Total









£

£
£

	
	
	
	
	
	

	27-Sep-12
	Allen Farnsworth
	Lengthsman
	188.50
	
	188.50

	29-Aug-12
	Wychavon Sport
	Parish Games + late fee
	6.60
	
	6.60

	29-Aug-12
	Cllr T Eagle  
	Timber and paint
	7.66
	1.33
	8.99

	22-Jul-12
	Cllr T Eagle  
	Log Roll – No receipt
	11.00
	
	11.00

	22-Jul-12
	Cllr T Eagle  
	Jubliee Event Flag 
	4.50
	
	4.50

	
	
	
	
	
	


Appendix 3 - Correspondence

19/7/12
Wychavon DC – External Wall insulation application Evesham & Pershore Housing Assoc.

23/7/12
Peter Luff MP – Requirements for Parish Councillors to disclose pecuniary interests.

26/7/12
Wychavon DC – Planning application Mr J Cottrill

31/7/12
Halls – Land to the rear of College Road and School Lane

2/8/12
Wychavon DC – Change of use for farm workshop/storage/vehicle repairs Mr Peak

23/8/12
Wychavon DC – Casual Vacancy Notice re. co-option.

29/8/12
Audit Commission – Appointment of Grant Thornton UK LLp as external auditor for 5 years from 2012/13.

6/9/12
Wychavon DC – Planning application Mr & Mrs Hocking

6/9/12
Wychavon DC – Revised proposal for new Parliamentary Constituency Boundaries

13/9/12
Wychavon DC – Casual Vacancies re co-option.

20/9/12
Clement Keys – Unqualified audit opinion given.

28/9/12
Worcestershire CC – Land Drainage Maintenance Elm Farm

5/10/12
Katherine Saunders – Resignation of Clerk

8/10/12
Application for Discrectionary Rural Rate Relief

9/10/12
Worcestershire CC – Demand faster Broadband today

